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PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY: THE USE OF LOCUM DOCTORS IN THE NHS: UNDERSTANDING AND IMPROVING

Plain language summary

Doctors who work in the National Health Service in temporary positions are generally known as 
‘locum doctors’. They may be working for a hospital or a general practice just for a single shift or a 

few days, or may work there for several weeks or even months. Often, locum doctors are used to cover 
staff sickness or absence, or to provide for longer-term cover for staff vacancies. While some doctors 
just work as locums, others will have a permanent job but do some extra shifts as a locum as well.

The number of doctors working as locums and the costs of this to the National Health Service have 
caused some concerns nationally. It has also been suggested that locum doctors may not provide as 
good a quality of care as permanent doctors. So we set out to find out more, through two large surveys 
of National Health Service trusts and general practices in England; interviews and focus group 
discussions across 11 National Health Service organisations; and by analysing data that had already 
been collected about the National Health Service workforce and about clinical care.

We found that about 6% of medical care in general practices is provided by locum doctors, and about 
4.4% of the medical workforce in National Health Service trusts are locums, but this varies a great deal 
and can be much higher in some organisations. The high and continuing use of locums in some services 
or areas should be a cause for concern. We found locum working could cause problems with the quality 
and safety of care, but that this was often because of the way organisations used locums without 
sufficient support. When concerns about the practice of a locum doctor arose, they were often not dealt 
with properly. We found that patients were generally more interested in being able to see a good doctor 
promptly than with whether or not they were a locum.

This research has important implications for how the National Health Service uses locum doctors in 
future, and our recommendations are designed to help the National Health Service use locums safely 
and appropriately.
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